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El DORADO COUNTY 


SOLID WASTE ADVISORY COMMITTEE 
PUBLIC MEETING 


 
Meeting Date: March 9, 2009 
Time:   Meeting will begin at 1:30 pm 
Location:  2850 Fairlane Court, Building  “C” 
   Conference Room 248                    


                                           
AGENDA 


 
1. Call to Order 
2. Election of EDSWAC Chair and Vice Chair 
3. Staff Announcements 
4. Approval of Agenda 


Revise and Prioritize 
5. Approval of Minutes from January 12, 2009 
6. Old Business/Action Items 


A. California Product Stewardship Endorsement 
B. EDSWAC Purpose                                                                                


7. Legislative/Regulatory Update                                     
8. Meeting AB 939 Goals 


SB 1016 Alternative Diversion Compliance System Act 
9. Agency/Jurisdiction Reports: 


A. Amador County     
B. Cameron Park Community Service District 
C. El Dorado County 


    (Environmental Management Department) 
   (El Dorado Disposal/Western El Dorado Recovery)        
         D.  El Dorado Hills Community Service District 


                  E.  City of Placerville 
                  F.  City of South Lake Tahoe 
    (City of SLT) 
    (South Tahoe Refuse Co., Inc.) 
10. Open Forum/Public Comments 
11. Adjournment 
 
NEXT MEETING:   May 11, 2009   
           Conference Room 248  
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EL DORADO COUNTY 
SOLID WASTE ADVISORY COMMITTEE 


PUBLIC MEETING MINUTES 
 


El Dorado County Environmental Management Department 
2850 Fairlane Ct., Placerville, CA 95667 


January 12, 2009, 1:30–3:30 p.m.  
 


MEMBERS PRESENT: Dickson Schwarzbach, Task Force Chairperson 
    Don Nizolek, Task Force Co-Chairperson  


Jeanne Lear, South Lake Tahoe Refuse 
Bill McCluskey, County Resident  


    Gary Pigg, City of Placerville 
Dianna Hillyer, El Dorado Hills CSD 


    George Turnboo, County Resident (New member) 
 
 


ALTERNATES PRESENT:  Debi Harlow, El Dorado Disposal Service 
 


COUNTY STAFF:  Jon Souza, Environmental Management 
  Jeff Rusert, Environmental Management 
  Greg Santon, Environmental Management  


Mina Andujar, Environmental Management 
 


OTHERS PRESENT:  Jim Greco, Consultant 
    Wes Peters, Carlton Engineering, Inc. 
  


MEMBERS ABSENT:  Nancy Spinella, County Resident 
Sue Farris, El Dorado Disposal 
Livia Amidon, Cameron Park CSD  
Rick Angelocci, City of South Lake Tahoe 
 
 


I. Call to Order 
Don Nizolek called the meeting to order. 


 
II. Staff Announcements 
No staff announcements. 


 
III. Approval of Agenda 
 Revise and Prioritize 
 No changes were made to the Agenda. 


 
IV. Approval of Minutes from September 8, 2008 
Minutes approved on a motion by Jeanne Lear and seconded by Debi Harlow.  
 
Yes: 5  Nizolek, Lear, Hillyer, McCluskey, Pigg, 
Absent: 6 Schwarzbach, Farris, Amidon, Angelocci, Spinella 


 
V. Old Business / Action Items 
 
EDSWAC By-Laws (Added to Agenda): 
The By-Laws had been submitted back in November of 2008 to be added to the BOS agenda but then pulled 
to go back to County Counsel for re-review.  They were received back from County Counsel on December 30, 
2008. There were only minor changes and they are expected to be added to an agenda for the BOS in 
February.  
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C & D Pending Changes (Added to Agenda): 
The changes to the C & D Ordinance discussed at the November 18, 2008 EDSWAC meeting are pending the 
re-approval of Gerri Silva, Director of Environmental Management.  Once approval is received, they will be 
added to a BOS agenda. 
 
California Product Stewardship Resolution: 
It was suggested by Jon Souza that If EDSWAC agrees to the concept of the California Product Stewardship 
Council, the Chairman should draft a letter to the Director of Environmental Management, Gerri Silva, 
recommending that the County sign a pledge of support, if possible make a financial contribution and submit a 
resolution to the Board of Supervisors supporting extended producer responsibility.  An overview of the 
California Product Stewardship Council was discussed for any member that may have missed the presentation 
given by Mark Rappaport of the California Product Stewardship Council, at the November 17, 2008 meeting.  
  
The County’s pledge to the program at this time would only be a pledge of support since the County does not 
have the means to make a financial contribution.  The Director, Gerri Silva discussed this with Mark Rappaport, 
and he said financial support is not obligatory, that the County would only become a signatory. Part of the 
County’s pledge would be to incorporate producer stewardship/product liability into the County’s Procurements 
& Contracts Ordinance.   Once the County signs the pledge for producer responsibility it would become a 
resolution passed by the Board of Supervisors that would permeate in the County’s own purchasing policies.  
 
A motion was made by Dickson Schwarzbach and seconded by George Turnboo to have the Chariman 
draft a letter of endorsement to the Director of Environmental Management, Gerri Silva, for the 
California Product Stewardship Council. 
 
Yes:  Schwarzbach, Nizolek, Lear, Hillyer, McCluskey, Pigg, Turnboo 
Absent: Spinella, Farris, Amidon, Angelocci 
 
VI. Legislative/Regulatory Update 
The Legislature is currently working on the Budget issue, so there are no new items to discuss.  It was 
suggested by Jon Souza that the presentation of Senate Bill 1016 be moved to the March meeting. SB 1016 
would change the calculations of waste diversion from a percentage version to a pounds per resident disposed 
system.  SB 1016 became effective on January 1, 2009. 
 
VII.  AB 939 Goals 
As reported at the last meeting, two annual reports will be due electronically this year.   One will be due in 
March, for the year 2007 and the other due in August for year 2008. 
 
The Ad Hoc committee, which was created in regards to the Material Recovery Facility, met last Wednesday, 
January 7, 2009.  Minutes from that meeting were handed out. There are four areas that need to be considered 
and input given by the committee.  Those areas are: clean vs. dirty, the MRF design, County Ownership and 
the new site of the MRF.  The committee talked about what the goals were, why we were looking at clean vs. 
dirty, and the reasons for the new facility and location.  The committee came to the conclusion that a new 
facility is needed to provide for growth, increased capacity and the expectations of having to reach a 75% 
diversion rate in the future. The committee discussed the advantages and disadvantages of clean vs. dirty and 
determined a clean MRF is most likely what is needed.  After further research, it is anticipated that at the 
March meeting, the committee could give their full findings and recommendations to the EDSWAC committee.    
 
VIII. Agency/Jurisdiction Reports 
A. Amador County 
No report from Amador County  
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B. Cameron Park Community Service District 
Debi Harlow reported for the CSD.  They are still extremely shorthanded.  EDDS is working with them to set up 
a different recycling center in Cameron Park instead of behind Bel Air.  They are also looking to set up a yard 
waste collection center that would be fenced off for overflow residential yard waste.  The hope is it would also 
be adequate for collecting E-Waste. 
 
C. El Dorado County  
Environmental Management Department 
The County had two household hazardous waste drop-off events at the El Dorado Hills Fire Department in the 
month of December.   
 
On December 9, 2009, the County presented the County-Wide Enhanced Recycling Program to the Board of 
Supervisors.  The program did not move forward for Sierra Disposal, Amador Disposal and El Dorado 
Disposal.  The program did move forward for American River Canyon, and the East Slope SLT basin for a 
green waste recycling program, which will be kicked off on Earth Day.  Blue bags for a mixed recyclable 
program were approved for the American River Canyon and SLT basin.  The program was presented at the 
JPA and the JPA is funding the first pilot year of the blue bag program.  There will be no rate impact to the 
customer because of the JPA funding.  The concern on the West Slope is having a rate impact during this 
economy.   
 
El Dorado Disposal 
They are picking up Christmas trees for free for the residents of the City of Placerville as long as they have cut 
them up.  They had containers for Christmas tree collection at the Transfer Station for two weeks for free drop 
off.   
 
D. El Dorado Hills Community Service District 
The Christmas tree collection and chipping program was overwhelming this year.  Each year more trees and 
bigger trees are received. Plans were already being discussed to increase the capacity for next year.  Spring 
Clean Up is set for May 3, 2009. The EDCSD is busy preparing for an audit. 
 
E. City of Placerville 
The three cart system is working well.  No complaints have been received in the six-month period that they 
have been in place. 
 
F. City of South Lake Tahoe 
South Lake Tahoe / South Tahoe Refuse 
Jeanne reported the blue bag program was rolled out in three pilot areas on the first of the year.  The areas 
include one area in the County, one area in City of SLT and one area in Douglas County, Stateline area, up in 
Kingsbury Grade.   Support was given from the Department of Conservation by providing volunteers, laminated 
cards, and recycled bags. The Department of Conservation volunteers and STR employees went door to door 
to pass out the bags and inform the residents of the new program. The program does not impose a significant 
change in their operation on the ground or at the MRF.  They still need to develop some statistical data but so 
far the program has been working well.  
 
The enclosure of the Material Recovery Facility has been completed, thanks in part to the mild winter weather. 
The MRF was designed with the possibility of adding future advance technology.  The anticipated start of 
operation is this summer.   
 
South Tahoe Refuse had a Christmas tree recycling program and a Christmas food drive.  Earth day 
preparations are being made for the April 25th celebration.  
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IX. Open Forum/ Public Comments 
Debi Harlow reported that EDDS is setting up dates for the Spring Clean Ups. 
 
Jim Greco stated that in Cameron Park, residents can subscribe for green waste carts, and also some 
residents can do bags of green waste.  However, that is not the case in EDH. Debi Harlow reported that EDDS 
is working to educate Cameron Park residents to eliminate the bags.  They want to have a 20 yard dumpster 
for all their overflow yard waste at the new recycling center.  They are also thinking of adding an extra day of 
drive by pickups of yard waste bags.  The residents would need to call to schedule an extra pick up.  
 
He also brought up the Sacramento Bee article that was about abolishing the waste management board 
members.  There has been a bill introduced, SB 44 to restructure the Board. Jim asked the committee what 
their opinion was on this. The comments and opinions were that this was political, but we’ll have to wait and 
see how it plays out.  Regardless, we will still have to work with the Waste Board even if they don’t have Board 
members. 
 
Don Nizolek questioned the garbage rate increase that was added last year due to the increased fuel costs. 
What was the mechanism used for that fuel charge?  Is there a sunset clause or is it tied to an index? 
 
Greg Stanton reported that the increase is tied directly to a diesel fuel index.  It is something that is included in 
the franchise agreement as an “extraordinary cost”, and compensation is allowed to be requested. The index is 
one quarter or two quarters behind.  It was planned to request the surcharges to be removed by the Board of 
Supervisors in December, but we realized the rates would have gone up because the index hadn’t come out 
yet.  The new index comes out this month.  It is being evaluated for potential future action by the Board.   
 
Elections for a new chair and co-chair should be done at the next EDSWAC meeting.  The next meeting 
agenda will be limited to give time to address how EDSWAC will be measured under SB 1016.   A review of 
EDSWAC’s purpose will be discussed at the next meeting for the new EDSWAC members.   
 
A verma composting demonstration for Schnell School’s Pre–K classes was requested of EDDS and they 
agreed to do it and provide the worms.  
 
Next Meeting: March 9, 2009  
 
VI. Meeting Adjourned 
A motion to adjourn was made by Dickson Schwarzbach and seconded by Bill McCluskey 
. 
 
Yes:  Schwarzbach, Nizolek, Pigg, Lear, Hillyer, McCluskey 
Absent: Spinella, Farris, Amidon, Angelocci 
 
 
Submitted by Deana Watkins-Howey 
 
 
Approved:____________________________________ 
 
 
Date: ________________________________________ 
  Chairperson 








 
El DORADO COUNTY 


SOLID WASTE ADVISORY COMMITTEE 
PUBLIC MEETING 


 
Meeting Date: July 13, 2009 
Time:   Meeting will begin at 1:30 pm 
Location:  2850 Fairlane Court, Building  “C” 
   Conference Room 248                    


                                           
AGENDA 


 
1. Call to Order 
2. Staff Announcements 
3. Approval of Agenda 


Revise and Prioritize 
4. Approval of Minutes from May 11, 2009 
5. Old Business/Action Items 


A. Board of Supervisors has approved the By-Laws  
B. Status of C & D Pending changes. 
C. Solid Waste Plan Working Group Update 
D. Technical Feasibility Literature Review of In-Vessel 
     Compost Technology (George and Bill)   
 


                                                                             
6. Legislative/Regulatory Update                                     
7. Meeting AB 939 Goals 
8. Agency/Jurisdiction Reports: 


A. Amador County 
B. El Dorado Disposal/Western El Dorado Revovery     
C. Cameron Park Community Service District 
D. El Dorado County 
E. El Dorado Hills Community Service District 
F. City of Placerville 
G. City of South Lake Tahoe/South Tahoe Refuse Co., Inc. 


9. Open Forum/Public Comments 
10. Adjournment 
 
NEXT MEETING:   September 14, 2009 
           Conference Room 248  
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EL DORADO COUNTY 
SOLID WASTE ADVISORY COMMITTEE 


PUBLIC MEETING MINUTES 
 


El Dorado County Environmental Management Department 
2850 Fairlane Ct., Placerville, CA 95667 


July 13, 2009 
 


MEMBERS PRESENT: Dickson Schwarzbach, Task Force Chairperson 
Jeanne Lear, South Lake Tahoe Refuse (By phone) 


    George Turnboo, County Resident  
Bill McCluskey, County Resident 
Gary Pigg, City of Placerville 
Sue Farris, El Dorado Disposal 
David Kelley (By Phone) 


    Dianna Hillyer, El Dorado Hills CSD 
 
 


COUNTY STAFF:  Jeff Rusert, Environmental Management 
  Dave Johnston, Environmental Management  


Deana Watkins-Howey, Environmental Management 
 
 


OTHERS PRESENT:  Wes Peters, Carlton Engineering, Inc. 
    Judy Mathat, District II Alternant 


Wayne Lowery, El Dorado Hills CSD 
Jim Greco, Independent Consultant 
 


MEMBERS ABSENT:   
    Nancy Spinella, County Resident  
    Don Nizolek, Task Force Vice-Chairperson  


Livia Amidon, Cameron Park CSD  
Rick Angelocci, City of South Lake Tahoe 


    Jon Souza, Environmental Management 
 


I. Call to Order 
Dickson Schwarzbach called the meeting to order at 1:34 pm. 
 
III. Staff Announcements 
None 
 
IV.  Approval of Agenda 
No changes.  Agenda approved. 
 
V.   Approval of Minutes from May 11, 2009 
Minutes approved on a motion by Diana Hillyer and seconded by Gary Pigg.  
 
V. Old Business / Action Items 
 A. By-Laws- The BOS have approved the By-Laws. 
 B. Status of C & D Pending Changes- Jeff Rusert reported that proposed changes are being reviewed by 


either the CAO’s or County Counsel’s office.  The EDC Builder’s Exchange (BE) did not provide a letter of 
support for the proposed changes.  The reason for not supporting changes in writing is unknown.  Diana 
Hillyer suggested that after changes are reviewed, the revised Ordinance should be re-submitted to the BE 
and support requested again.  The BE should then be advised that a revised Ordinance will be submitted to 
the BOS for approval with or without BE support and to suggest that we work together.  We should find out 
their position and concern’s.  Dickson requested EMD staff followed up. 


 
 C. Solid Waste Plan (SWP) Working Group – Dave Johnston reported on the subcommittee discussion: 
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 Group mission   
 County solid waste challenges   
 BOS direction to prepare a Request for Proposal (RFP) for a solid waste plan and plan priorities.   
 Facilities: clean vs. dirty MRF, transfer stations (existing and future) and landfills (Union Mine and 


future). Regional facilities and JPA formation.  Public vs. private facility ownership and best interest of 
the community.  


 Existing markets for recyclable materials and development of future markets 
 Alternative technologies  
 Possibility of increased diversion goals 
 
Four subcommittees were formed and meeting were schedule prior to the next Working Group meeting on 
August 5, 2009.  The subcommittees and members are as follows: 


 RFP’s. Members are Laurel Stroud, Judy Mathat, Diana Hillyer and Greg Stanton. 
 Grants. Members are Laurel Stroud, George Turnboo, Gary Pigg, and Dave Johnston 
 Facilities/Landfills.  Members are Judy Mathat, Ravel Buckley, and Greg Stanton 
 Alternative Tech. Members are Judy Mathat, Laurel Stroud, Richard Kreck, and Dave Johnston. 


 
  Additional facility tours may be conducted.  Possible sites included BLT in Sacramento (a clean MRF), the 


Placer County facility (a dirty MRF) and possibly a waste to energy facility in Anderson (Wheelabrator). 
   
  Jim Greco stated it may be important to distinguish the SWP and the Integrated Waste management Plan 


(IWMP) required of all counties.  He suggested the SWP committee minutes be submitted to EDSWAC to 
discern the difference between the SWP and IWMP.  Dave Johnston stated Gerri Silva explained the 
difference between the SWP and the IWMP during the SWP meeting.  Dickson requested that SWP 
minutes are provided to EDSWAC members. 


 
 D. Technical Feasibility Literature Review of In-Vessel Compost Technology (George & Bill) –  
 No update was available.  See open forum/public discussion below.  
 
VI. Legislative/Regulatory Update 


There are no Legislative/Regulatory Updates.  Judy Mathat stated she had heard about pending CARB 
regulations and expressed concern about the impact to small businesses.  Sue Ferris concurred and gave an 
example of the costs to comply. 


 
VII.  Meeting AB 939 Goals -  
 Jeff Rusert stated he prepared and submitted the Quarterly Report. Sue Ferris will have diversion quantities 


for different locations by the next meeting. 
 
VIII. Agency/Jurisdiction Reports 
 
a. Amador County – Sue Farris 
No report   
 
b. Cameron Park Community Service District – Sue Farris 
Sue Ferris’s stated El Dorado Disposal’s report will include Cameron Park information. 
 
c. El Dorado County  
Environmental Management Department 
Dave Johnston reported the El Dorado Hills HHW facility expansion is complete.  A magnet postcard will be sent 
to about 20,000 residents once electronic waste handling procedures are in place.  A recent visit to the buy back 
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centers in Cameron Park and El Dorado Hills found significant quantities of e-waste are being collected in the 
area.  The El Dorado Hills Center collects far more than Cameron Park.   
 
A Saturated Petroleum Absorbent storage unit for the Wentworth Springs Rubicon trailhead is being retrofitted 
with self serve drop slots.  Users can drop off absorbent and contaminated soil generated while on the trail.  
Similar storage units are already in place at Loon Lake and McKinney/Tahoe trailheads.  Due to the current 
economic situation, EMD has not conducted much public outreach this summer. 
 
Jeff Rusert stated he continues to work on the County office recycling program.  He recently met with Building C 
custodial staff.  There are still some issues to work out. Jeff feels an incentive program might help increase office 
paper recycling.  Custodial staff is limited and has had some difficulty with the 32 gallon containers for 
recyclables.  Jeff has been handling these containers himself.   
 
Over 1,700 tires were collected during two recent collection events in Somerset and Georgetown. The grant is 
now finished.  The next tire grant will fund recycling of tires collected at the MRF’s.  This grant is on hold pending 
a State budget resolution.  
 
El Dorado Disposal – Sue Farris 
Sue Farris reported that EDD has been working with Marshall Hospital to improve recycling programs.  Debi 
Harlow has been working with hospital staff.   
 
Carts used in Cameron Park are being re-lidded to accommodate the switch from the current 96 gallon waste/64 
gallon recycling carts to 64 gallon waste/96 gallon recycle carts.  Community education is being accomplished 
with door hangers and flyers.  There has been an overwhelmingly favorable response to the switch. 
 
EDD is working with the City of Placerville to implement the recently approved mandatory collection program.  
EDD staff, Gary and John, are contacting the 400-500 constituents that do not currently have service.  There is an 
exemption program for opting out of the program. 
 
For sometime now, rigid plastics are being pulled from the waste stream for recycling.  A rigid plastic market has 
been located.  There is no CRV value, but at least it’s removed from the waste stream.   Diana Hillyer mentioned 
their monthly newsletter could include rigid plastic recycling information. 
 
The C & D line is being improved.  The line is being retrofitting to make it sturdier, by reinforcing the steel and 
replacing the steel belt.  EDD is looking to extend the line to increase sorting; this will take several months to 
accomplish.  The goal is to add another conveyer sort line to the existing C & D line so they can accept more 
material.  The majority of the material collected from the C & D line is ground sorted (concrete, heavy metals, 
large timbers) and the remaining material goes across the line. Wood, cardboard, rigid plastics and metals are the 
primarily materials coming off the line.  
 
Dickson asked about household battery recycling locations: El Dorado Disposal collects household batteries at 
their buy back centers and at the MRF on Friday’s and Saturday’s.  Dave let her know that EMD has provided 
collection boxes to many local government agencies.  Environmental Management has approximately 100 of the 
battery collection boxes left, but once they’re gone there are no more boxes.   
 
d. El Dorado Hills Community Service District –  
Diana Hillyer reported that this will be her last EDSWAC meeting due to reorganization of the EDHCSD. She will 
also no longer be in charge of franchise management.  She introduced her boss, Wayne Lowery.  EDHCSD has 
not decided who represent the District in EDSWAC. Dickson thanked Diana for her hard work and expertise. 
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The fall community clean-up is scheduled for October 24, 2009. Dave Johnston suggested moving this date to a 
first or third Saturday to coincide with HHW dates.  Diana said it was hard to coordinate dates.  Due to many 
different considerations this date was chosen.  
 
e. City of Placerville 
Gary Pigg reported that as Sue indicated, the City has gone to a mandatory collection program.  The three-cart 
system has been working well, with no complaints.  A date for the Placerville community clean-up day has not 
been chosen.  Gary reported that they have created a partnership with the County on their clean-up days since 
they don’t check id’s to make sure the people disposing of material are residents of Placerville, and Gary feels at 
least half or more come from outside the City of Placerville. 
 
Clarification was given on the mandatory collection program that was voted in by the Placerville City Council 
members on June 23, 2009.  The program will begin thirty-days after June 23, 2009.  A contract was created to 
help the residents that claim financial hardship on a case-by-case basis. 
 
f. City of South Lake Tahoe/ South Tahoe Refuse 
Jeanne Lear reported that they will be going in front of the Integrated Waste Management Board for a resource 
recovery facility permit.  This is the last step of the permitting process.  The second phase of the project, the truck 
parking facility, will be starting with demolition, grading and foundation work this summer.  
 
The Clean Tahoe Day was June 6, 2009.  Fire Fest is coming up the first Saturday in October.  Equipment has 
been purchased for the resource recovery facility.   
 
The blue bag program is out to the summer rental areas.  The Boys and Girls Club did a tour of the facility.  
There’s a new Environmental Education Coalition in South Lake Tahoe with broad participation by agencies. 
Environmental curriculum will be used in elementary schools. 
 
They are putting together a package of commercial recycling programs that vary depending on size and type of 
facility.  They are hoping to bring this to their JPA for approval and direction in the next few months.  
 
IX. Open Forum/ Public Comments 
George Turnboo reported that the meeting with Walt Harmon and Bill McCluskey did not happen because George 
was on vacation.  George went to Nebraska University and met with people about the research on the soft walls 
(rubber and plastic composites) and on composting.  The University owns a composting facility that returns 
compost to farmers.  George went through Iowa, where many windmills provide power.  He visited the Kenosha 
Wheelobrator facility, which burns garbage.  The remaining soda ash is put it into roads.  There is no waste.   
 
Dickson asked if federal energy grant funding is being researched by the SWMP Committee.  This grant can be 
used only for energy projects, such as biomass. Judy Mathat said that she was not familiar with the names of the 
different grants that are available. 
 
Judy thought that if we could do a beta test at Union Mine along with the Forest products, there will be several 
products that can be made, and there will be money available to receive.  
 
George read a letter that was sent by Diane Feinstein to Ron Briggs regarding fuel reduction projects in 
California’s national forests.   The letter indicated that currently there is an interior appropriations bill that will 
provide $338,959,000.00 for forest product programs and $350,285,000.00 for hazardous fuels reduction projects.  
These amounts are ten and thirty-million above the President’s request.  If the Bill is enacted, it is Ms. Feinstein’s 
hope that the funds would help supply additional work in the areas around Quincy, Senora, Camino and other 
impacted communities. 
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It was discussed that it is a little premature to apply for grants, when we haven’t decided what type of facility it is 
that El Dorado County is going to need.  
 
 
Next Meeting: September 14, 2009  
 
VI. Meeting Adjourned 
A motion to adjourn was made by George Turnboo and seconded by Diana Hillyer. 
 
 
Submitted by Deana Watkins-Howey 
 
 
Approved:____________________________________ 
 
 
Date: ________________________________________ 
  Chairperson 








 
El DORADO COUNTY 


SOLID WASTE ADVISORY COMMITTEE 
PUBLIC MEETING 


 
Meeting Date: March 9, 2009 
Time:   Meeting will begin at 1:30 pm 
Location:  2850 Fairlane Court, Building  “C” 
   Conference Room 248                    


                                           
AGENDA 


 
1. Call to Order 
2. Election of EDSWAC Chair and Vice Chair 
3. Staff Announcements 
4. Approval of Agenda 


Revise and Prioritize 
5. Approval of Minutes from January 12, 2009 
6. Old Business/Action Items 


A. California Product Stewardship Endorsement 
B. EDSWAC Purpose                                                                                


7. Legislative/Regulatory Update                                     
8. Meeting AB 939 Goals 


SB 1016 Alternative Diversion Compliance System Act 
9. Agency/Jurisdiction Reports: 


A. Amador County     
B. Cameron Park Community Service District 
C. El Dorado County 


    (Environmental Management Department) 
   (El Dorado Disposal/Western El Dorado Recovery)        
         D.  El Dorado Hills Community Service District 


                  E.  City of Placerville 
                  F.  City of South Lake Tahoe 
    (City of SLT) 
    (South Tahoe Refuse Co., Inc.) 
10. Open Forum/Public Comments 
11. Adjournment 
 
NEXT MEETING:   May 11, 2009   
           Conference Room 248  
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EL DORADO COUNTY 
SOLID WASTE ADVISORY COMMITTEE 


PUBLIC MEETING MINUTES 
 


El Dorado County Environmental Management Department 
2850 Fairlane Ct., Placerville, CA 95667 


March 9, 2009, 1:30–3:30 p.m.  
 


MEMBERS PRESENT: Dickson Schwarzbach, Task Force Chairperson 
    Don Nizolek, Task Force Co-Chairperson  


Jeanne Lear, South Lake Tahoe Refuse (By Phone) 
    Dianna Hillyer, El Dorado Hills CSD 
    Nancy Spinella, County Resident  
    George Turnboo, County Resident (New member) 


 
 


ALTERNATES PRESENT:  Debi Harlow, El Dorado Disposal Service 
 


COUNTY STAFF:  Gerri Silva, Environmental Management 
    Jon Souza, Environmental Management 


  Jeff Rusert, Environmental Management 
  Dave Johnston, Environmental Management  


Deana Watkins-Howey, Environmental Management 
 


OTHERS PRESENT:  Jim Greco, Consultant 
      


MEMBERS ABSENT:  Sue Farris, El Dorado Disposal 
Bill McCluskey, County Resident 
Gary Pigg, City of Placerville 
Livia Amidon, Cameron Park CSD  
Rick Angelocci, City of South Lake Tahoe 
David Kelley 
 


I. Call to Order 
Dickson Schwarzbach called the meeting to order. 
 
II.   Election of EDSWAC Chair and Vice Chair 
Dickson Schwarzbach was nominated as Chairperson and Don Nizolek as Vice Chairperson by Diana Hillyer and 
2nded by Debbie Harlow. 
 
Yes:  5  Nizolek, Lear, Spinella, Turnboo, Harlow  
Absent: 6 Pigg, McCluskey, Farris, Amidon, Angelocci, Kelley 
 
III. Staff Announcements 
Jon Souza announced that Mina Andujar-Dejesus has moved on to a different department, so we now have 
Deana Watkins-Howey and Vicki Hallas sharing the responsibility for doing minutes for the meetings. 
 
IV.  Approval of Agenda 
Revise and Prioritize 
Agenda approved. No changes were made to the Agenda. 
 
V.   Approval of Minutes from January 12, 2009 
Minutes approved on a motion by Don Nizolek and seconded by George Turnboo.  
 
Yes: 5  Schwarzbach, Lear, Hillyer, Spinella, Harlow 
Absent: 6 McCluskey, Pigg, Farris, Amidon, Angelocci, Kelley 
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V. Old Business / Action Items 
 
California Product Stewardship Resolution: 
The letter of endorsement for the California Product Stewardship Resolution by the EDSWAC to Gerri Silva was 
written and sent to Gerri.  Since Gerri is in favor of the Resolution it should not take too long to get the Resolution 
through the BOS. 
 
The Purchasing Department will most likely be the Department behind creating any new ordinances in 
purchasing. 
 
EDSWAC Purpose: 
Jon Souza passed out the original Resolution #267-92, which stated that the Integrated Waste Management Act 
of 1989 required the development of a local task force to develop and implement solid and hazardous waste 
management plans.  Jon also passed out a copy of the Roles of the Task Force which states that the Task Force 
has two major functions: to serve in an advisory role to determine the County’s solid waste needs and to review 
solid waste facility permits.  
 
The EDSWAC By Laws are in the hands of the CAO, and they are currently getting them ready for presentation to 
the BOS.  This will most likely happen in April.  The changes to the C & D Ordinance will also be presented to the 
BOS in April. Dickson asked that the By Laws be given to each member so they have a good idea of the 
requirements of the committee. 
 
VI. Legislative/Regulatory Update 
There wereTto updates.  AB283 introduce on February 12, 2009.  This will be an extended producer responsibility 
bill.  It may be heard on March 15, 2009.   
SB25, Solid Waste Diversion  is the bill that we have been tracking for the past two years. This is the bill that 
would increase the diversion rate to 75%.  No changes have been made to the bill since it was last looked at in 
January. 
 
VII.  AB 939 Goals 
SB 1016 Alternative Diversion Compliance System Act 
The bill was introduced to create an alternative diversion compliance system act.  Currently, it takes 18-24 months 
to report on the year previous. This bill would shorten it to 6-9 months with more interest on the programs in 
place.  The diversion reporting will change to pounds per resident disposed. The Waste Board will determine the 
amount of solid waste disposed of in each jurisdiction at least once every two years.  They will use generation 
rates from 2003-2006, and calculate an average per capita generation (Total generation tons x 2000 x population 
divided by 365 days, then divide that number by 4 and that will give an average per capita generation.)  Then they 
will take 50% of that number (since they are assuming we have met the 50% requirement) and that will be our 
new target rate.  The new numbers are not available as of today.  Each jurisdictions generation numbers can be 
found on the Integrated Waste Management’s website. 
 
 
VIII. Agency/Jurisdiction Reports 
a. Amador County 
No report from Amador County  
 
b. Cameron Park Community Service District 
Debi Harlow reported for the CSD.   EDDS is working with them to set up a new recycling center in Cameron Park 
instead of behind Bel Air.  They are also looking to set up a yard waste collection center that would be fenced off 
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for overflow residential yard waste.  The hope is it would also be adequate for collecting E-Waste and that it can 
be locked. 
 
c. El Dorado County  
Environmental Management Department 
The County has a household hazardous waste drop-off event at the El Dorado Hills Fire Department on the 21st of 
this month.   There were 2400 tires collected at the Tire Amnesty Day at the Fairgrounds last weekend.  This 
brings the total amount of tires collected to over 100,000 tires.  
 
El Dorado Disposal 
It is being discussed that the future of the Tire Grant will move towards allowing collection of tires one Saturday a 
month at the MFR for free. 
 
d. El Dorado Hills Community Service District 
Diana Hillyer reported that the EDH CSD sent out a proposal to nine different companies to get an audit of Waste 
Connection services.  They are planning their April 25th Green Party in celebration of Earth Day.  They are also 
working on a creek clean up day.  They did not have any diversion reports. 
 
e. City of Placerville 
Nothing new to report. 
 
f. City of South Lake Tahoe 
South Lake Tahoe / South Tahoe Refuse 
Jeanne reported that the blue bag program has been started in certain pilot areas, and next week other 
neighborhoods will be included.  The goal is to have it all up and going by Earth Day or May 1st. 
The enclosure of the Material Recovery Facility has been completed and they hope to get their certificate of 
occupancy by June 1st.  Then the equipment can be installed.  A diesel tank has been installed and they will be 
using it once the weather warms up with biodiesel for their equipment.    
 
Earth day preparations are being made for the April 25th celebration and the Clean Tahoe Day is scheduled for 
June 6th.  
 
IX. Open Forum/ Public Comments 
Gerri Silva, Director of Environmental Management, provided information that will be presented in the Solid Waste 
Workshop that will be held in the BOS Chambers next Monday, March 16, 2009 at 11:00 am.  The purpose of the 
workshop is to look at two things in the County.  The first is the solid waste management system and the plan for 
the future of that, and the rate setting criteria.  Our current system is working well, we have met the 50% diversion 
rate County Wide, but are now looking at some proactive movements to move forward in the future.  The goal is 
to start looking at the different aspects of our current system.  The first part is to look at the current facilities.  We 
need to decide if we want rural, mini transfer stations vs. one big MRF or do we want to look at self hauling?  We 
need to look at program enhancements for commercial and multi family recycling. Where do we want to go with 
green waste management?  We need to look at our existing policies and how we would create new policies based 
on new mandates.  Landfills?  Are we interested in reopening Union Mine or finding a new landfill?  Our current 
franchise agreements are all good until 2012, with the exception of the Tahoe/ Truckee agreement, which expires 
at the end of this year.  This gives us time to look at all these components.  Since there are so many different 
areas that we are trying to focus on regarding solid waste in the County we knew that we needed to have this 
workshop.  We are not mandated to do this. Environmental Management felt a global, comprehensive plan was 
needed.   
 
The second part of the Workshop is to look at the system plan for a standardized rate setting methodology for the 
franchises.  We have seven franchise agreements that are currently all different. The goal is to move forward with 
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development of a standardized rate setting methodology.  It is anticipated that creating a new methodology will 
take approximately a year, but the time is good since the franchise agreements are good until 2012.  There is not 
funding available for moving with a lot of the County Waste Management Plan, and the funding for the rate 
methodology which will be taken over two fiscal years.   
 
Gerri is asking that EDSWAC create an ADHOC committee to send to the workshop.  Previous Solid Waste 
Meetings have been very well attended so it is anticipated that we will receive a lot of good input. Since the BOS 
may want other items to be reviewed where the ADHOC committee would take all this information, take six 
months to review it and come back six-months later to present their recommendations.  Gerri hopes that 
EDSWAC can present to the BOS the background behind the creation of EDSWAC and what the group has done 
in the past. 
 
It was motioned by Dickson, and 2ND by Nancy Spinella to endorse this plan and have someone go represent 
EDSWAC’s viewpoint and also to have the opportunity for input as this plan develops.  George Turnboo 
volunteered to join the ADHOC committee on behalf of EDSWAC. 
 
Don Nizolek brought up an open item.  He wanted to know about whether or not the rate surcharge was being 
looked at for being removed or revised.  El Dorado Disposal is planning on going back to the BOS, if the rate is 
different they will make the modifications.  George Turnboo said that it was discussed between him and Gerri 
Silva that maybe the money that has been set aside from this surcharge could be used to help fund the studies of 
the new MRF.  Debi Harlow stated it would not be a good place for the money to come from or look good to have 
the money being charged through the residents’ garbage bills.  She thought it would be better to set up a special 
tax to generate the money. 
 
George Turnboo brought up that he has talked with Ted Gaines who is researching new technology, specifically 
one that is provided by Wheelabrator (burning the trash to generate electricity, biomass).  Ted Gaines’s assistant 
worked with Wheelabrator before becoming Ted Gaines’s assistant.  There are grants that are available ($1.6 
Million).  If we could qualify for a grant we could use this money to research this technology.  Steam is what is 
generated from the Wheelabrator, with no particulates being released.   One of these Wheelabrator can produce 
enough electricity to run 700,000 homes.  Everything can be burned in these, except the recyclables.  This 
technology has already been developed so there would not be any money needed to help develop it.  George’s 
thought is that if we can incorporate new solid waste technology to solve our solid waste issues, it can also 
generate revenue for the County.   
 
Debi Harlow brought up that El Dorado Disposal is working on a Spring Clean up for communities from El Dorado 
Hills to Pollock Pines in April/May for yard waste, trash, E-waste. They are providing boxes to each of the 
communities.  It is open to anyone.  It was discussed how the recycling centers are now passing out vouchers to 
people recycling instead of cash.  They haven’t been passing out cash for six months. 
 
Dickson Schwarzbach suggested that we add these discussions of new technology to our next meeting agenda.  
Our rate structure is different from other County’s so we need to be cautious comparing our systems to other 
systems. She suggested that George bring some information on these other technologies to the next meeting that 
he can share with the committee.  
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Next Meeting: May 11, 2009  
 
VI. Meeting Adjourned 
A motion to adjourn was made by Diana Hillyer and seconded by Debi Harlow 
. 
 
Yes: 6 Schwarzbach, Nizolek, Lear, Turnboo, Spinella, Harlow 
Absent: 6  McCluskey, Farris, Amidon, Angelocci, Kelley, Pigg 
 
 
Submitted by Deana Watkins-Howey 
 
 
Approved:____________________________________ 
 
 
Date: ________________________________________ 
  Chairperson 








 
El DORADO COUNTY 


SOLID WASTE ADVISORY COMMITTEE 
PUBLIC MEETING 


 
Meeting Date: May 11, 2009 
Time:   Meeting will begin at 1:30 pm 
Location:  2850 Fairlane Court, Building  “C” 
   Conference Room 248                    


                                           
AGENDA 


 
1. Call to Order 
2. Staff Announcements 
3. Approval of Agenda 


Revise and Prioritize 
4. Approval of Minutes from March 9, 2009 
5. Old Business/Action Items 


A. May Board of Supervisors for By-Laws, California 
Product Stewardship Endorsement and C & D Changes 


B. Solid Waste Plan Update 
C. Biomass versus Transformation (George Turnboo) 
D. In-Vessel Compost Technology (Walter Harmon)                                 


6. Legislative/Regulatory Update                                     
7. Meeting AB 939 Goals 


Annual Report for 2007 Results 
8. Agency/Jurisdiction Reports: 


A. Amador County     
B. Cameron Park Community Service District 
C. El Dorado County 


    (Environmental Management Department) 
   (El Dorado Disposal/Western El Dorado Recovery)        
         D.  El Dorado Hills Community Service District 


                  E.  City of Placerville 
                  F.  City of South Lake Tahoe 
    (City of SLT) 
    (South Tahoe Refuse Co., Inc.) 
9. Open Forum/Public Comments 
10. Adjournment 
 
NEXT MEETING:   July 13, 2009  
           Conference Room 248  
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EL DORADO COUNTY 
SOLID WASTE ADVISORY COMMITTEE 


PUBLIC MEETING MINUTES 
 


El Dorado County Environmental Management Department 
2850 Fairlane Ct., Placerville, CA 95667 


May 11, 2009 
 


MEMBERS PRESENT: Dickson Schwarzbach, Task Force Chairperson 
    Don Nizolek, Task Force Co-Chairperson  


Jeanne Lear, South Lake Tahoe Refuse  
    Nancy Spinella, County Resident  
    George Turnboo, County Resident  


Bill McCluskey, County Resident 
Gary Pigg, City of Placerville 
Sue Farris, El Dorado Disposal 
David Kelley (By Phone) 
 
 


COUNTY STAFF:  Gerri Silva, Environmental Management 
  Greg Stanton, Environmental Management 
  Jeff Rusert, Environmental Management 
  Dave Johnston, Environmental Management  


Deana Watkins-Howey, Environmental Management 
Vicki Hallas, Environmental Management 
 


OTHERS PRESENT:  Karl Maddison, El Dorado Hills CSD 
    Walter Harmon, In-Vessel Compost Technology 


MEMBERS ABSENT:   
Livia Amidon, Cameron Park CSD  
Rick Angelocci, City of South Lake Tahoe 


    Dianna Hillyer, El Dorado Hills CSD 
    Jon Souza, Environmental Management 


 
I. Call to Order 
Dickson Schwarzbach called the meeting to order. 
 
III. Staff Announcements 
Jon Souza is absent today.  
 
IV.  Approval of Agenda 
No changes were made to the Agenda. Motion to approve Agenda made by Nancy Spinella and seconded by 
George Turnboo. Agenda approved. 
 
V.   Approval of Minutes from March 9, 2009 
Minutes approved on a motion by George Turnboo and seconded by Sue Farris. David Kelly abstained from the 
approval of minutes. 
 
V. Old Business / Action Items 
 A. By-Laws- Minor revisions are being made; including the noticing of the BOS.  It was noted that the Board 


of Supervisor’s provide representation on this committee and therefore a Board member might have specific 
interest relevant to the workings of this committee. Committee members should get that information directly 
from their appointing BOS member. The EDSWAC minutes will be made available on-line within seven days 
of being approved by the chairperson to become available to the BOS. The changes just need to be signed so 
the By-Laws can be presented to the BOS in June. California Product Stewardship Resolution- Dave 
Johnston has been looking further into Product Stewardship. EDSWAC wrote a letter of endorsement for the 
program that was given to Gerri Silva. Don Nizolek asked that the letter become a formal attachment to the 
minutes from the March 9, 2009 EDSWAC meeting. C& D Changes- Waiting for a letter of endorsement from 
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the El Dorado County Builders Exchange, but once it is received it will be ready to be presented to the BOS. 
No date selected yet, but it is expected that the meeting will be held in June.   


 
 B. Solid Waste Plan Update-. The BOS gave direction to engage in three more areas.  Since the Solid 


Waste Management Plan will take $150,000 - $200,000 to develop (if we were to work with a consultant), and 
there is no source for this money presently, the BOS asked for research on options to raise this money so the 
plan could move forward. A letter was sent to the CSD’s, the City’s and the JPA in Tahoe, asking them to see 
if they could help fund this and come together Countywide to plan how we manage our solid waste.  Gerri met 
with the JPA in Tahoe a couple of weeks ago and they are considering funding a portion of the plan. They 
asked Gerri to get back to them in September for further discussion.  Gerri has a meeting in a couple of weeks 
with Supervisor Sweeny, Supervisor Knight, the CSDs, and the City of Placerville to see if they will come 
together to help support the funding and participation in a solid waste management plan.  In the meeting they 
will be looking at new technology and new facilities (composting, mini MRF’s).  The Board also asked that a 
solid waste working committee be developed to start looking at the Solid Waste Management Plan.  Gerri 
thought that this committee could start to determine where we need to go and then hire a consultant if needed 
to actually start working on the Plan.  As a group (EDSWAC) we could look at old plans, and updated plans to 
share with the committee. The working group will consist of: 
 Two individuals from Environmental Management, 
 One individual from the CAO’s office, 
 One individual from the Economic Development Advisory Committee, 
 One from both the City of Placerville and the City of SLT and two from each CSD  
 One representative from the JPA (includes El Dorado County, City of SLT, and Douglas County) 
 One representative from RIPP (Residents Involved in Positive Planning) 
 Two representatives from EDSWAC. 
 
  At the JPA meeting, an engineer from Douglas County and Cathy Poole, were appointed to the working 
group.  Local businesses are being asked to be involved as well, so Gerri worked with Waste Connections to 
determine who were the biggest generators. Based on service call figures from El Dorado Disposal, the 
biggest generators in the County are DST and the Office of Education. The county liked the idea of working 
with the schools since they produce kitchen waste and white paper, so Greg is looking into getting a contact 
from the Office of Education. The plan is to take this back to the Board on June 2nd, develop a time line and 
the big decision needs to be ready by June of 2010.  It is anticipated that the working group will meet monthly 
starting in July. Dickson asked for volunteers from the EDSWAC committee members to join the Working 
Group. George Turnboo and Sue Farris volunteered.  They were officially nominated by Dickson and 
seconded by Jeanie Lear. 


 
 Don asked that a formal presentation be made at the EDSWAC meetings on what is being done in the 


working groups.  It was decided that an update of the working group will be added to the agenda.  
 
 Gerri will be presenting the names of the members of the working group to the BOS on June 2, 2009.  
 
 C. Biomass versus Transformation – George Turnboo put together an information sheet on biomass and 


transformation and what El Dorado County could do.  He came up with the name El Dorado Regional Energy 
Technology Park.  The information sheet discusses biomass and other technologies that can be brought to the 
County to generate revenue and also a way to dispose of the solid waste in the County.  George invited 
Walter Harmon to present an idea that he has been developing for ten years.   


 
 D. In-Vessel Compost Technology – Walter Harmon described that he invented in-vessel composting 


equipment that is currently being reviewed by the University of California, Berkeley.   The equipment is 
designed to turn 70% of the waste stream into compost.  Non organic materials cannot be put in the unit, i.e. 
plastics. This in-vessel composting machine is designed to make compound compost fertilizer in nine days. In 
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the design CO2 is generated. Walt described that this could be recaptured and put into a pond to create blue 
green algae. He said that the equipment design does not create leachate and there is no odor due to filters. 
He projected that the system could take in 100 tons a day and 50 tons would go out. After the ninth day there 
is projected to be 50 tons compost compound fertilizer per day.  The remaining 50 tons is water.  The designis 
to have no disposal waste generated by this in-vessel compost project. Currently, there are not any facilities of 
this sort in operation in the United States. There are facilities of this sort in Holland, Japan and Spain. If the 
County were interested in a facility like this, Walt has three companies that are willing to back his designs.  
Per Walt, the plant that was presented to the EDSWAC group (which is not the size that Walt would suggest 
for El Dorado County) is projected to cost eight million dollars to build. Walt stated that if the County was 
interested, he would do all the work.  He would give us a design, the funding and marketing.  He said the 
County just had to give him an objective. 


 
 George Turnboo stated that there are grants to be tapped for solid waste projects (using new technology), but 


they have to be moved on now.  Bill McClusky suggested that a couple of representatives of the EDSWAC 
group go and meet with Walt to get information and come back to the County with a presentation on a system 
that might work for El Dorado County.  Bill McClusky and George Turnboo will meet with Walt. 


 
 Dickson reminded the group that this committee’s role is advisory. EDSWAC’s role is to come up with 


suggestions that can be given to the newly developed working group to address what the County will need to 
consider to meet solid waste needs for the next twenty years. 


 
 
VI. Legislative/Regulatory Update 
AB 283. Product Stewardship is a hot topic right now.  This Bill would make manufacturers responsible for solid 
waste issues regarding their products.   Manufacturers are “coming out of the woodwork” in opposition to this Bill. 
 
SB25- There is no update on the increase of the diversion rates to 75%. 
 
VII.  Meeting AB 939 Goals -  
 Annual Report for 2007 Results: Goal for pounds per resident was to have 5.12 pounds per resident, and we 


came in at 4.18 pounds per resident.  Goal for pounds per employee was to have 23 pounds per day and we 
came in at 18 pounds per day per employee.  Thus, we have exceeded the state targets.  


 
VIII. Agency/Jurisdiction Reports 
a. Amador County – Sue Farris 
No report from Amador County  
 
b. Cameron Park Community Service District – Sue Farris 
The CSD is talking about upgrading their recycling carts from 64 gallon to 96 gallon containers.  The Cameron 
Park Country Club is now recycling their grass.  Their Spring Clean-Up was well received.  Green waste and e-
waste were collected.  Snowline Hospice was there collecting as well. 
 
c. El Dorado County  
Environmental Management Department 
The Household Hazardous Waste collection facility expansion in El Dorado Hills is almost complete.  Postcard 
magnets will be mailed out to the residents to let them know that e-waste will now be accepted in El Dorado Hills. 
EM also participated in the Camino Clean-Up where 61 houses disposed of household hazardous waste.  The 
Tire Amnesty Event at the Georgetown Airport collected 750 tires.  On May 30th there will be a tire collection event 
in Somerset. 
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El Dorado Disposal – Sue Farris 
Sue clarified that the bulk of green waste collected at the MRF is sent out to existing composters.   
 
 
d. El Dorado Hills Community Service District – Karl Maddison 
The Spring Clean-Up was very successful even though it was raining.  The Diversion Report for the first quarter of 
the year identified a 75% diversion rate.  Sue reported that most homes in El Dorado Hills have a 96 gallon 
recycling container and a 64 gallon garbage container.  She also reported that EDH currently has 35-40 pounds 
per home of recycled of garbage and 65 pounds of green waste per home collected in each pickup (which is 
every two weeks).  Dickson asked if Waste Connection could provide information on the diversion rates for all the 
communities in the County. 
 
e. City of Placerville 
The Spring Clean-Up was very successful.  There were 346 vehicles bringing in 46 tons of recycling and garbage.  
The 3-cart system is up and running and has been working well for the first six months.  The City Council is 
looking at voting on a mandatory collection for the City. Currently, they have a 74% participation rate in the 3-cart 
system.  Sue Farris stated this has been the most successful start up of a 3-cart system. 
 
f. City of South Lake Tahoe 
South Lake Tahoe / South Tahoe Refuse 
Jeanne reported that the blue bag program has been rolled out in all service areas. There have only been a few 
glitches and they are working on extending this program to commercial properties. The enclosure of the Material 
Recovery Facility has been completed and they hope to get their certificate of occupancy in June and their State 
permits in August. Clean Tahoe Day is scheduled for June 6th, where they will be collecting green waste, e-waste, 
and household hazardous waste.  They will also do lot clean ups, since they still have a high number of illegal 
dumping on empty lots.  
 
IX. Open Forum/ Public Comments 
 
David Kelley wanted to thank the committee for allowing him to attend his first meeting by telephone. 
Nancy Spinella asked why El Dorado Disposal doesn’t offer a cost break if someone recycles more materials than 
they produce in garbage.  Sue answered for El Dorado Disposal that she agreed that this made sense and would 
look into it further. 
 
Next Meeting: July 13, 2009  
 
VI. Meeting Adjourned 
A motion to adjourn was made by Bill McCluskey and seconded by Gary Pigg. 
 
 
Submitted by Deana Watkins-Howey 
 
 
Approved:____________________________________ 
 
 
Date: ________________________________________ 
  Chairperson 
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SOLID WASTE ADVISORY COMMITTEE 
PUBLIC MEETING 


 
Meeting Date: November 16, 2009 
Time:   Meeting will begin at 1:30 pm 
Location:  2850 Fairlane Court, Building “C” 
   Conference Room 248               


                                           
AGENDA 


 
1. Call to Order 
2. Staff Announcements 
3. Approval of Agenda 


Revise and Prioritize 
4. Approval of Minutes from July 13, 2009 and September 14, 2009 
5. Old Business/Action Items 


A. Solid Waste Plan Working Group Update   
B. Facility SRRE Programs (01/09-09/09)   
C. Surcharge Index/Rebate  
D. Status of meeting with Walt Harmon                                  


6. Legislative/Regulatory Update                                     
7. Meeting AB 939 Goals                                   
8. Agency/Jurisdiction Reports: 


A. Amador County 
B. El Dorado Disposal/Western El Dorado Recovery     
C. Cameron Park Community Service District 
D. El Dorado County 
E. El Dorado Hills Community Service District 
F. City of Placerville 
G. City of South Lake Tahoe/South Tahoe Refuse Co., Inc. 


9. Open Forum/Public Comments 
10. 2010 Meeting Schedule 
11. Adjournment 
 
NEXT MEETING:  January 11, 2010  
                     Conference Room 248  
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SOLID WASTE ADVISORY COMMITTEE 


PUBLIC MEETING MINUTES 
 


El Dorado County Environmental Management Department 
2850 Fairlane Ct., Placerville, CA 95667 


November 16, 2009 
 


MEMBERS PRESENT: Dickson Schwarzbach, Task Force Chairperson 
Jeanne Lear, South Lake Tahoe Refuse 


    George Turnboo, County Resident  
Gary Pigg, City of Placerville 


    Don Nizolek, Task Force Vice-Chairperson  
    Nancy Spinella, County Resident  


 
 


COUNTY STAFF:  Jon Souza, Environmental Management 
Jeff Rusert, Environmental Management 


  Dave Johnston, Environmental Management  
Deana Watkins-Howey, Environmental Management 
 
 


OTHERS PRESENT:  Jim Greco, Independent Consultant 
    Jeff England, El Dorado Disposal 


 
MEMBERS ABSENT:  Bill McCluskey, County Resident 


Livia Amidon, Cameron Park CSD  
Rick Angelocci, City of South Lake Tahoe 
David Kelley, South Lake Tahoe Resident 
Sue Farris, El Dorado Disposal 
Allison Hamaker, EDH CSD 
 


1. Call to Order 
Dickson Schwarzbach called the meeting to order at 1:36 pm. 


 
2. Staff Announcements 


None 
 


3. Approval of Agenda 
No changes.  Agenda approved. 


 
4. Approval of Minutes from July 13, 2009 and September 14, 2009 


Minutes approved on a motion by George Turnboo and seconded by Nancy Spinella. Minutes approved by 
committee. 


 
5. Old Business / Action Items 


 
A. Solid Waste Plan Working Group Update- 


  The Board of Supervisors approved (5-0) a Methane Gas Facility to be installed out at the Union 
Mine Facility. The contract was awarded to STI Engineering to provide an injection system and a 
gas energy system.  The contract is being worked on now; there are a lot of hoops that they will 
need to jump through, so it may be a few months before work begins. 


  Three proposals were received for the Solid Waste Management Plan.  The companies that 
submitted plans were: HDR, R3 and NewPoint Group.  Each of these companies will now be 
ranked on a score sheet (short range goals and long range goals will be on the score sheet). Each 
company will be providing a presentation on their proposals on December 10, 2009.  Dixon asked 
that hard copies of the proposals be provided to EDSWAC. 
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B. Facility SRRE Programs (01/09 – 09/09)-  
  Jon Souza passed out information on the two facilities (Western El Dorado Recovery and South 


Tahoe Refuse), the information was based on numbers from January of 2009 through September 
of 2009.  


   
  Western El Dorado Recovery  Inbound and Outbound: 73,000 + tons  
  South Tahoe Refuse   Inbound and Outbound: 88,517 + tons 
 
  A footnote for STR: Some of their direct recycling is a mixture of green waste and C & D. 
 
  Normally, you do not have the same inbound and outbound numbers because there is always 


material waiting for a complete shipment.  On outbound you have disposal and recycling that is 
made up of C & D, green waste and the other recyclables.  It was not broken down to show that 
Western El Dorado Recovery has curbside recycling and STR does not, so all the recycling 
numbers have been included together (self haul, curbside, buy back and off the line).  There were 
37 programs under the SRRE but there were not really enough that qualified to be included in this 
comparison.   


 
  STR (Jeanne Lear) stated that with the opening of their new facility they will be providing a report 


that shows the breakdown of the green waste.  Jon suggested that these reports be provided only 
once a year, possibly at the July meeting. 


 
  Based on the numbers provided, the amount of diversion of recyclables equals 36% for STR and 


39% for Western El Dorado Recovery, but total diversion is somewhere in the range of 64%.  
However, we are no longer looking at percentages, but it helps to show where we are (the new 
method is pounds per resident) in diversion rates.   By March of 2010 we should be reporting for 
2009. The recycling numbers should go up once the building industry recovers since the recycling 
figures include C & D, and possibly once or if AB 32 gets approved for instituting a mandatory 
business recycling ordinance. 


 
  George Turnboo discussed a Bio-Electrical plant that he visited in Ione.  This facility should be up 


and running in a year and half.  This may affect the recycling numbers because they are going to 
be accepting all types of green waste (including kitchen and agriculture waste). 


 
  Dixon asked that a copy of the Sacramento Business Recycling Ordinance be provided to 


EDSWAC since we might be looking at having to do this in the future.  The City of South Lake 
Tahoe is also discussing a similar ordinance. 


 
C. Surcharge Index / Rebate-  


This is in response to Don Nizolek’s questions about when the fuel surcharge will be removed from 
his Western El Dorado Recovery bill. Jeff Rusert stated that since there was no mechanism in 
place in the Franchise Agreement to reduce the fuel surcharge nothing could be done until the rate 
setting hearings were held in June.  In June they were supposed to eliminate the fuel surcharge for 
Amador Disposal and El Dorado Disposal per a Resolution passed by the Board of Supervisors.  
Don Nizolek provided a copy of his November Western El Dorado Recovery bill which shows that a 
fuel surcharge was still being added to his monthly fees.   The Resolution did not state when the 
surcharge was supposed to be removed (immediately or by a certain time frame).   
Dixon asked that this get followed up on. 
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D. Status of meeting with Walt Harmon  
George Turnboo stated that the committee decided not to meet with Walt Harmon at this time since 
the Methane Gas project is now happening.  Dave Johnston reported that there have been phone 
conversations between STI and Walt Harmon to compare technologies. 


 
6. Legislative/Regulatory Update -   


All solid waste legislation was over in October.  There will not be anything done until January when 
they come back.  The first two months will deal with 2009 2-Year Bills. The Chesbro Bill that we 
had been following has been gutted.  It would have required a state-wide goal of diversion to go to 
75% and to increase the tipping fees.  It will be back in January with a different number. 
Jeanne Lear asked what was going on with the Waste Board. .Jon Souza and Jim Greco were at a 
rural counties meeting back in October where Mark Leary, Executive Director of the Waste Board 
and the acting Director of the Department of Conservation gave presentations.  They feel the 
Waste Board will still have the ability to not only legislate but also to control the issues with  
ordinances.  DOC has  pulled the money that they normally would give to the collection facilities for 
administration costs, but they will still give them the money to pay out to the person bringing in the 
recyclables.  This will directly affect the “mom & pop” collection centers.  The money they pulled 
was given to the legislature to fund other expenses. 
 


7. Meeting AB 939 Goals -  
 Jeff Rusert reported that the County received a new tire grant that will now have the County 


working with STR to collect tires at the South Tahoe Refuse site, and once the El Dorado Disposal 
contract has been approved we will also being collecting tires at the Placerville El Dorado Disposal 
site. 


 Don Nisolek stated that he thought that our five year annual review is due on November 15, 2010 
and thought that we might want to start thinking about working on this since we have a number of 
new members who are not familiar with the process.  There was some discussion as to when this 
review was actually due, so Dixon asked for it to be looked into. 


 
 8.  Agency/Jurisdiction Reports -  
 


A. Amador County –  
No Report 


B. El Dorado Disposal / Western El Dorado Recovery –  
No Report 


C. Cameron Park Community Service District –  
No Report 


D. El Dorado County –  
In October there were four household hazardous waste collection events.  There are two 
scheduled for November.  Twenty-five thousand postcards were sent out to people of the West 
slope describing the upgrades to the El Dorado Hills Household Hazardous Waste Collection Site 
and letting them know what they can bring to the site.    The mailings dramatically increased the 
amount of people bringing in their waste.  The turnout went from 50 cars to 240 cars on the 
collection days. 


E. El Dorado Hills CSD  
No Report  
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F. City of Placerville 


Mandatory collection is under way; the remainder of the residential customers are getting on board.  
There is an exemption clause in the requirement that was left pretty loose; you could get an 
exemption if you have too steep of a driveway for a truck to get up, or if you do not generate but a 
basket full of garbage over a certain period of time.  The City looks to see if there are any Code 
Enforcement issues for the site before approving the exemption.  There are still a lot of people that 
are self haulers that want to keep it that way.  If their site starts to be a problem then they will go 
after them to get an account.  The three-cart system is working great.  People are starting to rotate 
into smaller trash cans.  They had a fall clean up day, which took in ten tons of materials.  The fall 
clean up day usually takes in half of what is brought in during the spring clean up events.   
About 95% of the commercial businesses have accounts but there are discussions about a 
commercial recycling program. 


G. City of South Lake Tahoe / South Tahoe Refuse Co., Inc. 
Jeanne reported that they are looking into getting someone designated as an alternate to the 
committee since David Kelly could not make it to the meeting today. 
The State permit came in for the new facility and they are about three signs away from their 
Certificate of Occupancy.   
They have put together a proposal for school recycling, one unified program throughout the school 
district, which has gone to Dr. Charwater, the Superintendent of Schools. 
The City and STR is also working on putting together a commercial, mandatory recycling program 
that will probably have some reasonable exemption worked into it. 
 


 9.  Open Forum/ Public Comments 
 None 
 
 10. 2010 Meeting Schedule:  


The 2010 EDSWAC meetings were discussed and a schedule was passed out.  It was motioned by Nancy 
Spinella that the meeting time be changed from 1:30 p.m. to 2:30 p.m. The motion was seconded by 
George Turnboo, and approved by the committee.  
 
The next meeting is: January 11, 2010 at 2:30 p.m.   


 
 11. Meeting Adjourned 
  Meeting adjourned at 2:35 p.m.  
 
 Minutes Submitted by Deana Watkins-Howey 
 
 
 Approved:____________________________________ 
 
 
 Date: ________________________________________ 
     Chairperson 








 
El DORADO COUNTY 


SOLID WASTE ADVISORY COMMITTEE 
PUBLIC MEETING 


 
Meeting Date: September 14, 2009 
Time:   Meeting will begin at 1:30 pm 
Location:  South Tahoe Refuse Company 
   2140 Ruth Avenue, South Lake Tahoe, CA 


                                           
AGENDA 


 
1. Call to Order 
2. Staff Announcements 
3. Approval of Agenda 


Revise and Prioritize 
4. Approval of Minutes from July 13, 2009 
5. Old Business/Action Items 


A. Solid Waste Plan Working Group Update   
B. C & D Ordinance Pending Changes status 
C. Status of meeting with Walt Harmon                                                  


6. Legislative/Regulatory Update                                     
7. Meeting AB 939 Goals-2008 Annual Reports Submitted 
8. Agency/Jurisdiction Reports: 


A. Amador County 
B. El Dorado Disposal/Western El Dorado Recovery     
C. Cameron Park Community Service District 
D. El Dorado County 
E. El Dorado Hills Community Service District 
F. City of Placerville 
G. City of South Lake Tahoe/South Tahoe Refuse Co., Inc. 


9. Open Forum/Public Comments 
10. Adjournment 
 
NEXT MEETING:  November 16, 2009 
                     Conference Room 248  
 
 
Note:   As we did last September, we once again will be meeting at 


South Tahoe Refuse.  We will have a tour of the new facility at 
11:00am and lunch will be provided at noon. 
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South Tahoe Refuse Company 
2140 Ruth Ave, South Lake Tahoe, CA 96150 


September 14, 2009 
 


MEMBERS PRESENT: Dickson Schwarzbach, Task Force Chairperson 
Jeanne Lear, South Lake Tahoe Refuse  


    Don Nizolek, Task Force Co-Chairperson  
Rick Angelocci, City of South Lake Tahoe 


    Allison Hamaker, El Dorado Hills CSD 
 
 


COUNTY STAFF:  Jon Souza, Environmental Management 
  Dave Johnston, Environmental Management  


Deana Watkins-Howey, Environmental Management 
Vicki Hallas, Environmental Management 
 


OTHERS PRESENT:  Jim Greco, Independent Consultant 
John Marchini, South Lake Tahoe Refuse 
Mark Unquhart, HDR Engineering 
 


MEMBERS ABSENT:   
Bill McCluskey, County Resident 


    Nancy Spinella, County Resident  
Livia Amidon, Cameron Park CSD  


    George Turnboo, County Resident  
Gary Pigg, City of Placerville 
David Kelley, South Lake Tahoe Resident 
Sue Farris, El Dorado Disposal 
 
 


I. Call to Order 
Dickson Schwarzbach called the meeting to order at 12:35 pm. 
Quorum not established.  
 
III. Staff Announcements 
None 
 
IV.  Approval of Agenda 
No vote on approval of agenda taken since quorum not established.  Agenda will be approved at the next meeting 
with a quorum. 
 
V.   Approval of Minutes from May 11, 2009 
No vote on approval of minutes takes since quorum not established.  The minutes will be approved at the next 
meeting with a quorum. 
 
V. Old Business / Action Items 
 A. Solid Waste Working Group Update: Dave Johnston with Environmental Management reported that the 


last Solid Waste Working Group meeting was on September 2, 2009. Subcommittees of this Working Group 
have met to discuss grants, and alternative technologies. The County is applying for an Alternative Energy 
Block Grant that will provide approximately $812,000 to provide money to pay for facility upgrades 
(HVAC/electrical upgrades). A draft (6th or 7th version) RFP has been created and will go to the BOS on 
September 29, 2009 for approval. The working group is talking about taking tours of the Western Placer 
County solid waste facility and the solid waste facility in Anderson next month.  Dickson requested that 
minutes from Working Group meetings and the Draft RFP be forwarded to EDSWAC members. 
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 B. Status of C & D Pending Changes- Jon Souza reported that the CAO’s office sent revisions to EMD. The 


EDC Builder’s Exchange denied providing a letter of support for the proposed changes.  The committee 
discussed the importance of getting this support from the Builder’s Exchange and of not submitting the 
Ordinance to the BOS for approval without this support. If the Solid Waste Plan comes back and states that 
revisions to the C & D Ordinance should be made, this may help with going back to the Builder’s Exchange. At 
this time, no direction has been given to follow up with the Builder’s Exchange. Without support from the 
Builder’s Exchange is changes to the C & D ordinance is on hold. 


 
 C. Status of meeting with Walt Harmon 
 There was no discussion on this item since there was no information on follow-up. 
 
VI. Legislative/Regulatory Update 
 Jon Souza with Environmental Management reported that the two bills he’s been following, AB479 and SB25. 


Jon reported that AB479 has been toned down quite a bit.  AB479 originally had a diversion goal of 60% by 
2015 for jurisdictions and 75% by 2020 for the State.  The bill was also going to double the tipping fee and 
require that each jurisdiction set up a mandatory Commercial Recycling Ordinance.  In the latest version, the 
State goal of 75% remains, and there’s no increase in the tipping fee. Under Commerical Recycling, there only 
needs to be an educational component; an ordinance is no longer required. Jon is not sure about edits to 
SB25. As far as Jon knows both bills are in committees.  


 
VII.  Meeting AB 939 Goals -  
 Jon Souza reported that the annual reports for 2007 and 2008 were submitted this year.  This is the first time 


two years of reports were required in one year.   
 
 El Dorado County’s goal was to have 5.3 lbs per person but the actual number came in at 4.4 lbs. per person. 


The Employment goal was 23.2 lbs but we came in at 19.5 lbs. per employee. 
 
 Jon reported for Gary Pigg on the City of Placerville’s goals.  They had a population goal of 6.6 lbs per person 


and they came in at 5.1 lbs.  For Employment the goal was 10.3 lbs, and it came in at 5.4 lbs. 
 
 Jeanne Lear reported that the City of South Lake Tahoe came in approximately a pound over their goal. There 


is a third clause in the Bill that states that jurisdictions can use an alternative method.  Jeanne is researching if 
this alternative method can be used for the City due to the number of vacation homes in the area and the area 
being a tourist destination.  This has made it extremely difficult to track numbers accurately. The State Board 
is not considering SLT as being out of compliance. SLT was extremely out with the numbers in 2008 due to 
the Angora Fires.  The Waste Board has told them they will pull those numbers out, but Jeanne noticed they 
are still being reported on the State’s website. 


 
 Dickson requested that a list of the Programs that the County said they would implement to meet the 


requirements of AB 939 be provided at the next meeting.  Jon Souza pointed out that some of the programs 
(ie. backyard composting) that we said we would implement cannot easily be measured. Dickson also wanted 
to get a list of materials that are going in and out of the landfills for 2008. 


 
VIII. Agency/Jurisdiction Reports 
 
a. Amador County  
 No report   
 
 
b.   El Dorado Disposal/Western El Dorado Recovery 
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 No report 
 
c. Cameron Park Community Service District  
 No report 
 
d.   El Dorado County  
 Environmental Management Department 


Due to budget issues, the EMD has not been doing many outreach events. There are Household Hazardous 
Waste events scheduled for October, and November. 
 
A five year extension was sent to the BOS for South Tahoe Refuse’s Disposal franchise agreement. 
There was a letter sent by Waste Connections to the County where they were protesting a denial to an 
increase to their rates (based on a CPI increase).  This letter is now being reviewed by County Counsel where 
they have 45 days to respond. 
 
Don Nizolek wants the fuel surcharge brought back up since he thought this should have been removed but 
finds that it is still being charged.  Back in July, Don had asked at the EDSWAC meeting why this was still in 
place.  He would also like to know: what was the documentation that allowed for implementing this surcharge. 
What index was used, when was the index reviewed, and if it has been reviewed; what was the outcome of 
that review?   
 
The County is moving forward with an agreement with SCL Engineering to look into the feasibility of 
converting excess methane gas produced at the Union Mine Treatment Plant into a useable fuel.  The energy 
saved would be sold back to PG & E and used to run the plant. 
 


e. El Dorado Hills Community Service District –  
Allison Hamaker is the new EDHCSD representative to EDSWAC. Diana Hillyer has been moved to Parks and 
Recreation.  October 17, 2009 is the date for their Community Clean-Up Day. They are looking at revamping 
the green waste collection site on Latrobe Road.  Heavy use of dumpsters by commercial landscapers is 
making it hard for use by residents.  They are looking at charging fees to the commercial users and are in the 
process of holding hearings. They are going to try designating one of the dumpsters for strictly residential use. 
 
There are multiple e-waste collection events that have popped up around the EDH’s area, which the District is 
trying to stop because they have an exclusive contract for collection with Waste Connections.  These types of 
events are somewhat of a problem because they pull away from the diversion numbers. 
 
The committee suggested that we send a letter of appreciation to Diana Hillyer for all her expertise and work 
that she provided to EDSWAC over the years. Dickson will draft this letter.  
 


f. City of Placerville 
Jon Souza reported for Gary Pigg. The city has been monitoring four different pieces of legislation related to 
business recycling mandates.  The City has been looking at implementing some type of business recycling 
program.  They are also having a clean up day at the main county library on October 10, 2009 from 9 am to 3 
pm.  They will accept trash, general recycling and e-waste.  Snowline Hospice will also be there to collect 
items.  
 


g. City of South Lake Tahoe/ South Tahoe Refuse 
They are also having problems with e-waste events happening around the community. They are working on 
an option for mandatory commercial recycling and trash pick up.  They have put out a request to open a 
satellite buy-back center, since the current one has become too busy, causing long lines and traffic issues.  
The have received calls about people having their blue bags stolen presumedly to redeem the recyclable 
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items for money. They have their Air Fest, and a Harvest festival in September and Fire Fest on October 4th.  
They have two grants that are frozen in the State.  The two grants that they have received are reimbursement 
grants.  The State is not accepting any request for reimbursement at this time. 


 
IX. Open Forum/ Public Comments 


Jon Souza was approached by the UC Davis Master Composter at the County.  They are starting a 
vermaculture composting program and want to start selling containers for the program.  They are having a 
fundraiser where they will be selling plants.  Debbie Harlow will be giving a vermaculture composting 
presentation at the Library next weekend.  The UC Master Composter wants to come and speak to EDSWAC.  
Dickson asked if we could add information on vermaculture composting to the County’s website, or a link to 
information. 


 
The committee extended a thank you to South Tahoe Refuse for hosting the meeting and providing lunch to 
the committee members and visitors. 
 


Next Meeting: November 16, 2009  
 
VI. Meeting Adjourned at 1:58 pm 
 
 
Submitted by Deana Watkins-Howey 
 
 
Approved:____________________________________ 
 
 
Date: ________________________________________ 
  Chairperson 





